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SUBJECT: PARS Role and Activities at Midwinter Conferences

The Executive Committee of the Preservation and Reformatting Section (PARS-Exec) is developing recommendations that will substantially change the Section’s role in ALA’s two yearly conferences. This memo describes the proposed changes, explains the rationale and expected benefits of these changes, and provides the background information that has led PARS-Exec to these decisions. We are conscious that changes regarding PARS protocol are likely to have an impact beyond our Section, so this memo is being provided to inform you of the state of our planning and to solicit your questions and feedback before we take formal actions or provide further guidance to our membership. 
The most significant change we propose is ceasing to hold Interest Group meetings at Midwinter, as we expect that several benefits will follow from this. Several years of study and discussion about the role of the Midwinter meetings and the expectations of ALA members have made it clear that a change is imperative. The specific recommendations given in this memo were derived from a survey of the PARS membership conducted in February 2014, from conversations held during the last two appointment cycles (2013 and 2014) with colleagues across ALCTS and ALA who interact with PARS, and from discussions amongst the PARS Executive Committee. 
Changes and ongoing activities
We are recommending only two material changes to our current practices, but we are strongly persuaded that taking these steps will lead to substantial improvements in several current PARS activities, and on the overall health of our Section: 
1. Except for the Preservation Administrators Interest Group (PAIG), PARS Interest Groups will not meet at Midwinter. Co-chairs of IGs will be advised to: 
a. a) plan and prepare sessions for the Annual meeting only, and 
b. b) notify the co-chairs of PAIG if there are pressing issues within the scope of their Interest Group that should be considered for the PAIG Midwinter Agenda, for reasons of timeliness. 
2. The PARS Midwinter Forum will be recast as an open session for ALA attendees to seek expert advice from the members of PARS-Exec. PARS-Exec is effectively required to attend Midwinter already, and already plays a substantial role in developing the PARS Forums. In addition, this provides a mechanism for regional librarians who do not regularly attend ALA to have access to preservation professionals when the conference is held in a nearby city, something that has long been a concern for PARS. The PARS Forum will continue to be held at Annual in its current form.
These changes will have an effect on several current and ongoing PARS activities:
1. PAIG will meet at both Midwinter and Annual. PAIG has a special place in the PARS slate of activities, and its importance as the de-facto plenary session for ALA’s preservation librarians is hard to overstate. PARS members  are clear on their appreciation for PAIG as a venue for professional development and networking, and the majority views it as an essential part of their ALA conference experience.
2. PARS will continue to sponsor or co-sponsor events at Midwinter and Annual. PARS regularly plans and delivers programming on major developments and topics of current interest to its membership and to the profession at large. Although no change is planned in this, it is clear from our membership that their ability to plan and participate in events has been restricted by the burden of developing content for semi-annual IG meetings. 
3. PARS Exec will continue to meet at Midwinter and Annual. PARS representatives to ALCTS and ALA Committees will continue to serve as they have in the past. PARS will continue to follow current ALA and ALCTS guidelines for committee service, including limited virtual participation in committees. 
4. The Preservation Week booth will continue to be staffed at Midwinter and Annual. This is another important outreach venue and provides another way for regional librarians to have access to preservation expertise. The pressure to plan and attend midwinter IG meetings has presented a logistical challenge for staffing the booth in the past.

RATIONALE
These changes and re-statements of our proposed activities share several common causes and support beneficial outcomes for our membership. Funding for professional development has been declining for several years, while the costs of travel and conference attendance have stayed flat or grown. Meanwhile, our members face pressure to know more about more: conservation, archives, digital libraries, and museums. These are important allied professions with their own conferences and programs that call for our attendance.  The formats under our care are proliferating, to include books and paper, a/v media, art and artifacts, and digital resources. Preservation librarians are increasingly charged with strategic work on collection management, often enacted on a regional or national scale, while still maintaining a role in local and item-level treatment, reformatting, and collection maintenance. Institutional travel support prioritizes business-driven travel and professional development to serve these needs.
For our members to receive additional support from their institutions, or for them to justify spending out-of-pocket, they must have more substantial guarantees of service and learning opportunities than the IG structure provides, and they need to have that information further in advance than a semi-annual meeting schedule allows. 
Shifting to once-yearly IGs alleviates pressures that have been remarked on clearly and consistently by a majority of our membership. IGs require a great deal of time and financial commitment from their chairs, and they create a pressure to attend PARS IGs at the expense of other opportunities, both in ALA and in other venues. Once-yearly IG meetings allow the chairs to develop better content for their sessions and to advertise it earlier, in turn helping our members justify institutional funds and plan their personal budgets. 
Reducing the pressure of IG service will allow some members to increase their involvement in committees, task forces, working groups, and other ALA, ALCTS, and PARS activities. For employers, these activities are more fundable than a generic conference attendance request. They are term-limited appointments which are tied to specific services.  They have substantial value in the peer review and tenure process, and they give the institution a representative in key decision making processes that affect the whole profession. For individual members, it is likewise easier to justify a finite period of increased service to the profession when it does not entail missing out on content and connections tied to the PARS IG schedule, but instead allows them a period of fuller participation in the activities of the whole Association.
Reducing the emphasis on IGs while maintaining our support for events and other types of individual participation puts a clearer focus on activities that are easier to justify than conference attendance alone, and easier for members to justify as an out-of-pocket expense, since the depth and quality of content embodied in these activities is easier to know and evaluate well in advance. 
Background
PARS leadership has evaluated the role of Midwinter for its membership in a number of ways over the past several years, in response to ongoing requests from its membership to reduce both the actual and perceived burdens of participating in PARS, ALCTS, and ALA. In response, PARS has engaged in a number of formal and informal surveys and worked with ALCTS and ALA on options for virtual participation and clarification of the role of Midwinter.
Midwinter’s role in ALA and within PARS has been an informal topic of discussion for some time amongst the PARS members and leadership, and between PARS and ALCTS. Common concerns are that Midwinter competes for scarce travel dollars and professional development time, and that no matter what the requirements for attendance set forth in policy, there is a strong sense of professional obligation to attend both Annual and Midwinter. 
A number of informal discussions, one-on-one and in small groups, convinced PARS leaders that we needed to understand and respond to this real and growing concern among the membership. On the most formal level, PARS Chairs have conducted discussions with the attendees at PAIG, and PARS Exec included discussion of the role of Midwinter on its agendas for January 2011, June 2012, January 2013, and January 2014. PARS Exec also commissioned an Emerging Leaders team to evaluate virtual participation options including virtual attendance and presentations in Interest Groups.
In order to be sure that we understood the sentiments and concerns of our whole membership, we conducted a survey of PARS membership in February 2014. The results of this were striking. More than 2/3rds of the respondents voted in favor of eliminating IGs at Midwinter. In the responses, even though some respondents did voice concerns about being marginalized within ALA or ALCTS due to a smaller IG presence at Midwinter, none argued for maintaining current practice. 
PARS-Exec held a conference call to discuss the survey results and next steps in April 2014 and concluded that discussion strongly convinced that we needed to take action. 
Conclusion
White papers, discussions, and policy revisions have repeatedly noted that attendance at Midwinter is elective, and ALA’s most recent policy revision states that: 
The ALA Midwinter Meeting is convened for the primary purpose of expediting the business of the Association through sessions of its governing and administrative delegates serving on boards, committees, and Council. Programs designed for the continuing education and development of the fields of library service shall be reserved for Annual Conference except by specific authorization of the Executive Board acting under the provisions of the ALA Constitution. (ALA Policy Manual, revision of January 27, 2013. Section A.7.4.11)
The black-letter requirements of ALA, ALCTS, and PARS policy agree in their essentials with the expressed preferences of our membership, yet our membership remains concerned that they are expected to participate in both meetings. Even as they spend time and money to participate, they are concerned about the declining value of our semi-annual meetings compared to other options for professional development and service. 
In light of this, PARS Exec has concluded that participation in Midwinter is driven by a sense of professional obligation and concern about the repercussions of breaking rank, rather than enthusiasm for the Midwinter meeting and programs. We have therefore decided to make a clear statement to our membership that PARS Interest Groups are neither expected nor required to hold meetings at Midwinter, and that PARS members are expected to attend Midwinter conference only when their official assignments within ALA, ACLTS, or PARS require their attendance.  We seek your support as we take steps to improve the conference experience for our mutual membership.
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